Village of Aurora Community Preservation Panel & Planning Board Joint Public Hearing
              June 5, 2013
CPP Chair MacCormick opened the Public Hearing at 7:02 PM. 

Present: CPP members Chris MacCormick, Jeff Blum, Dan DiSanto, and Ed Easter; and Planning Board members Grace Bates, Pat Bianconi, and Alan Connors.

Others present: Village Clerk Ann Balloni, Village Historian Dr. Linda Schwab, Peggy Depee, David Brooks, Deborah Brooks, Tim Dugan, Linda Dugan, and Daniel Green.

#13-12  from Levanna Meadows, Inc. for a demolition permit of a garage at 39 Cherry Ave. (Tax Map #182.13-1-8)

Village Historian, Dr. Schwab prepared a report (a copy attached to these minutes) detailing the history of the property as well as the surrounding character of the neighborhood.  Dr. Schwab discussed with the applicant the reasons for the demolition request (safety and cost) and suggested salvaging usable material for the replacement or selling it to offset costs.  The applicant, CPP and Planning Board members all agreed that salvaging was a worthy recommendation, though not a mandatory one.
It was noted by Clerk Balloni that she and the Village Historian, together with the Code Enforcement Officer, are amending the demolition application to include documentation by the Village Historian before any demolition tales place.

Chair MacCormick asked for public comment and there was none.

The CPP and the Planning Board then went through the criteria for demolition outlined in the Village of Aurora Zoning Law of 2008, section 704.C.4
· Condition – The building is in a state of disrepair with side walls and the roof falling in.
· Historical Significance – Per Dr. Schwab, the building does not appear on any maps and, once she views the interior, she will have a better indication of the age of the building.

· Surrounding Parcels – The building intrudes 12 feet on the adjacent property to the north and is on the boundary of the adjacent property to the east.

· Economic Viability – Not applicable

· Future Plans – Rebuild the garage and restore the house.  Dr. Schwab inquired about stylistic matching for the restoration and the applicant was agreeable to conferring with Dr. Schwab on the project.
Dr. Schwab stated she had no objections to the demolition.

CPP Chair MacCormick again asked if there was any public comment and there was none.

On motion by Grace Bates, seconded by Ed Easter, the Joint Public Hearing was closed at 7:31pm.

AYES:  MacCormick, Blum, DiSanto, Easter, Bates, Bianconi and Connors.

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

(Planning Board members Grace Bates and Pat Bianconi left at 7:32pm)
Chair MacCormick opened the regular meeting of the Community Preservation Panel at 7:34pm.  All present remained.

Approval of Minutes 
On motion by Blum, seconded by Easter, the CPP approved the May 1, 2013 minutes.

AYES:  MacCormick, Blum, DiSanto, and Easter

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.
Announcements 
Chair MacCormick read the resignation letter submitted by Village Trustee George Farenthold.  All members expressed gratitude for his service to the community.
Changes to the agenda: Application #13-12  from Levanna Meadows, Inc. for a replacement garage at 39 Cherry Ave. (Tax Map #182.13-1-8) was removed and Application #13-15 from Tim Dugan for a new roof at 296 Main St. (Tax Map #182.17-1-28) was added.
Old Business

Chair MacCormick instructed the Clerk to contact Brian Brown at Wells College regarding the railings in front of Mandell House.

#13-12  from Levanna Meadows, Inc. for a demolition permit for a garage at 39 Cherry Ave. (Tax Map #182.13-1-8)

Chair MacCormick expressed his appreciation to the Village Historian for her diligence and salvage recommendation.  
It was noted that the Gundersons (neighboring property owners to the east) voiced their approval at the May 1, 2013 CPP meeting and the Rossmans (property owners to the north) expressed their approval to the applicant.

On motion by DiSanto, seconded by Blum, the Community Presentation Panel approved Application #13-12 as submitted.

AYES:  MacCormick, Blum, DiSanto, and Easter.

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Chair MacCormick issued the applicant a Certificate of Appropriateness.

New Business
Applications for Certificate of Appropriateness 

#13-14 from Alan Connors for a shed at 34 Cherry Ave. (Tax Map #182.13-1-16)

Mr. Connors informed the CPP members that the shed will rest on an existing concrete slab and the colors will match the house.  It was noted that Mr. Connors will have to go before the Planning Board for Site Plan Review.

On motion by DiSanto, seconded by Blum, the CPP approved Application #13-14 as submitted.

AYES:  MacCormick, Blum, DiSanto, and Easter.
NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

 #13-15 from Tim Dugan for a new roof at 296 Main St. (Tax Map #182.17-1-28)
The applicant described removing three layers of shingles and replacing the current white roof with a black roof.
Discussion ensued on the necessity of reviewing general repair applications and exterior changes in color that, otherwise, have no preservation significance.  The CPP agreed to the Code Enforcement Officer’s recommendation that all exterior changes on properties in the Historic District should be reviewed by the CPP. 
On motion by Easter, seconded by Blum, the CPP approved Application #13-15 as submitted.

AYES:  MacCormick, Blum, DiSanto, and Easter.

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Ed Easter reminded the CPP members that he is conducting the annual safety refresher training immediately following the regular meeting.

 Adjournment 

On motion by Blum, seconded by Easter, the CPP voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:05pm.

AYES:  MacCormick, Blum, DiSanto, and Easter. 

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Ann Balloni, Village Clerk

Preliminary Report re: Demolition Permit for Outbuilding at 39 Cherry Ave

Linda Schwab, Village Historian

5 June 2013

As some (but maybe not all) who are present know, as Village Historian I have the responsibility of

documenting any building being torn down. Of course, it actually makes more sense to do the

documentation before final decisions, in case there are features or possibilities that might alter plans,

and I would like to bring you the documentation so far.

As “Uncovering the Freedom Trail in Cayuga County” points out, Aurora stands out among many

area municipalities in retaining many of the homes of the workers who made the village run, in other

words, tenant houses. These homes are of greater interest than the name would suggest, for this

reason: only the very richest of Aurora residents could afford to tear down a house. Houses and parts

of houses were moved, combined and built around. Even E. B. Morgan, having built his stone house,

let the kitchen of his first frame house be moved for a barn on Cherry Ave., and also moved a row of

old houses from Main St. to upper Cherry for employees, a development known as “Morgan’s

Row.” Maps show this development of Cherry Ave. (see attached).

So in saying that part or all of the outbuilding in question came from Murphy’s house (I am

assuming the Murphy house next door, not the old Murphy homestead on Court St; is that correct?)

Tom Gunderson has given some of the history but leaves open the question, where did Murphy’s

house come from? And the answer is almost certainly Main Street.

The row of houses moved in about 1854 (some remained until about 1900) included a few very early

ones that appear on the 1805 map and several, like E. B. Morgan’s first house, that dated to the

1820s. These were added to outbuildings remaining from the first Seth Phelps house (pre-1805) that

stood in what is now the middle of Cherry Ave just east of Court St.

So the key documentation question about this “garage” is its age, and this can be assessed only by

physical examination of the interior. I have taken photos of the exterior and would like to do the

same for the interior, as well as to consult with a couple of friends versed in wood identification and

construction styles of New England and PA. (Early buildings in Aurora show both.) How and when

may I be admitted to the building for this required work?

My second question is this: what is the primary reason for requesting demolition? I know that the

building (which is actually a fusion of two) straddles a property line and it is clear that the roof is in

bad shape. Is it, then, the property issue, a safety issue, or the desire to put a new building in its

place?

My final question is this: has salvage been considered? Salvage is a win-win-win: owner and

salvager benefit, and there’s less to take to the landfills. I am happy to recommend people

experienced in salvage of historic buildings who have worked in and near Aurora and who have

excellent credentials. If the building is beyond repair, I would like to see PB/CPP recommend

salvage.

Aurora, 1853; Cherry Ave ends at Court St. Note the many houses close together on Main St.

between Sherwood Rd and Lafayette

Aurora, 1859: “Morgan’s Row” in place; Main St. has many fewer houses.

Aurora, 1875: still more houses on Cherry Ave

(Map pictures available in the Village Office)
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